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IMPLEMENTING THE CHILDREN’S
HEALTH INSURANGE PROGRAM

Congress of the United States
Washington, BE 20515

On August 5, 1997, President Clinton signed CHIP into law in the
Balanced Budget Act. It expanded children’s health insurance
coverage with $48 billion in new funding over 10 years, authorizing
funds until 2007. States had the option to use the funds to

expand Medicaid, create a new program, or both. Though money
became available on October 1, 1997, many states were not able

October 29, 1997

The Honorable William J. Clinton
President of the United States
The White House

Washington, D.C. 20500

Dear President Clinton:

We would like to take this opportunity to thank you for the leadership that you showed during the
budget process, specifically on children’s health. By holding firm to the principle that all children should have
access to health benefits with limits on cost sharing, you ensured a solid framework for the new Title XXI State
Child Health Insurance Program, which will provide children with health insurance coverage that is both
meaningful and affordable. As we move now to the critical phase of implementation, we encourage you to
maintain your commitment to the basic principles agreed upon during negotiation of the children’s health
program and to oppose any efforts that would modify them.

Specifically, all state child health plans approved for Title XXI funding must adhere at the very least to
the four basic principles that your Administration insisted upon and were agreed to during the budget process.
First, states must provide meaningful benefits, including comprehensive well-baby and well-child care, that meet
the special needs of growing children. Second, the program must be affordable for the target population, with
minimal premiums and cost-sharing. Third, states must cover the poorest children first. Finally, coverage under
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We know that you will remain firm in your commitment to the four most basic principles in the bill so
that real and affordable benefits reach low-income uninsured children. We greatly appreciate your leadership in
this area, and trust that we can depend on it in the future to help ensure that real, affordable health benefits reach
low-income children, as promised to them in the Balanced Budget Act of 1997.
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Edward M. Kennedy J

Ranking Minority Memb€r !

Committee on Labor and Human Resources
U.S. Senate

Sincerely,

D. Dingell
Ranking Minority Member
Committee on Commerce
U.S. House of Representatives

John H. Chafee Heary A. Waxman

Chairman Ranking Minority Member, Committee on
Committee on Environment and Public Works Government Reform and Oversight

U.S. Senate U.S. House of Representatives
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Orrin G. Hatch Charles W. Stenholm

this title must be dedicated to children only, not other uninsured populations.

Under the Balanced Budget Act of 1997, the new Child Health Insurance Program struck an appropriate

Chairman
Committee on the Judiciary
U.S. Senate

Ranking Minority Member
Committee on Agriculture
U.S. House of Representatives

to access the allotment until legislatures convened to approve
children’s health initiatives. By the year 2000, all 50 states and the
District of Columbia had implemented children’s health programs.

balance between setting basic federal standards and allowing states broad flexibility in program development.
For example, states have autonomy to choose to either expand Medicaid, create a separate program or combine
these two approaches. States also may choose among several defined benefits packages or structures, and states
are given complete flexibility in how coverage is delivered (g.g., through private insurance plans). Your
continued leadership in upholding this balance is essential to maintaining the integrity of the new children's
health insurance program.

The ink is barely dry on this new legislation. States are just beginning to develop programs and submit
plans to implement this new law. It is critical that the waiver authority under the Act not be used for any
program that is inconsistent with these basic principles.

In short, we urge your Administration to continue to hold firm in its effort to implement the principles
and standards established in this law and intended by Congress. This legislation was a product of deliberate
compromise between all interested parties, and should not be circumvented.

The West Virginia State Legislature voted to enact the federal
legislation in March 1998. Several states, including West Virginia,
faced challenges enrolling children in the new programs. Some
parents were unwilling to participate because the program was
thought of as welfare and left families feeling stigmatized. Officials
worked hard and creatively to underscore that the program was
for working families. Between 1997 and 2012, CHIP reduced the
number of uninsured children by more than 4 million, from 15

percent of all children to 9 percent, according to a 2014 report of
the Pew Charitable Trusts.

Above: Members of Congress
asked President Clinton to uphold
the standards for children’s health
care.

Right: A 2007 pro-CHIP advertise-
ment that ran in Roll Call magazine
listed the support of numerous
organizations.

Below: Senators Rockefeller and
Max Baucus (D-MT) conversed
during a 2009 Finance Committee
hearing on the Affordable Care Act.

For the rest of his career, Senator Rockefeller defended funding for CHIP and
introduced a number of measures to improve the program. During the 2009
Affordable Care Act debates, some called for eliminating CHIP, but Rockefeller
worked to negotiate a reauthorization. The 2009 reauthorization provided federal
funds to cover shortfalls and increased costs, improved the dental and mental
health benefits of plans, and gave states the option to cover pregnant women.

It also extended funding for CHIP until 2015. CHIP is funded through fiscal year
2017, and the 115th Congress must decide the future of the program.
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John D. Rockdfeller, IV
Ranking Minority Member
Subcommittee on Health Care
Committee on Finance
U.S. Senate

Member of Congress
U.S. House of Representatives

om Daschle
Democratic Leader
U.S. Senate
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Inbearable.

Leaders from business, labor, health care, education, religious and
social services organizations across the country join with millions of
voters and parents in support of SCHIP.

We urge Congress and President Bush to move quickly to provide millions of
uninsured, low-income children with the health coverage they need and deserve.

Vote Yes for America’s Children.... Reauthorize SCHIP Now!

AFL-CIO

American Academy of Family Physicians
American Academy of Pediatrics
American Association of Homes and Services for

the Aging

American College of Allergy, Asthma and
Immunology

American Federation of Teachers

American Medical Association

American Nurses Association

Better Health Care Together

Catholic Charities USA

Catholic Health Association of the United States
The Episcopal Church

Families USA

Federation of American Hospitals

First Focus USA

Generations United Partnership for Quality Care
Healthcare Leadership Council Premier Inc.

Islamic Society of North America Service Employees International Union
Jewish Council for Public Affairs Society of St. Vincent de Paul USA
Kaiser Permanente United States Conference of Catholic
Lutheran Services in America
March of Dimes

Health Systems

Bishops
Voices for America’s Children
VHA Inc.

“Senator Rockefeller has worked for many, many years on
these Issues and | am personally grateful for all his
leadership and hard work in this endeavor.

He iIs a true hero when it comes to America’s children.”

Senator John Chafee, Congressional Record — Statements on Introduced Bills, April 30, 1997
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National Association of Public Hospitals and

National Council of Churches of Christ in the



